ROYAL BOTANIC GARDEN EDINBURGH BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Trustees

held in the Courtyard Gallery, Benmore Botanic Garden 

on Thursday 30 June 2016 at 0900

Present: 
Sir Muir Russell
Chairman of Trustees


Prof Beverley Glover
Trustee 


Mrs Patricia Henton
Trustee


Prof Thomas Meagher
Trustee 


Ms Diana Murray
Trustee 


Prof Ian Wall
Trustee


In Attendance:
Mr Simon Milne
Regius Keeper


Prof Pete Hollingsworth
Director of Science 


Mrs Heather Jackson
Director of Enterprise


Dr Alasdair Macnab
Director of Corporate Services  
Secretary


Mr Kevin Reid
Director of Horticulture and Learning


Ms Ann Robertson
Head of Finance

Apologies:
Mr Tim Rollinson
Trustee
	Item
	Narrative & Decisions
	Action



	
	Garden Tour and Discussions 
On Wednesday 29 June 2016 a presentation was given by Mr Kevin Reid (Director of Horticulture and Learning) and Mr Peter Baxter (Curator of Benmore Botanic Garden) to update Trustees on proposals for the Formal Garden and Visitor Centre at Benmore Botanic Garden.  This was followed by Garden Tour.  
Trustees asked if some immediate improvements could be made to the visitor welcome area to provide a more obvious and enticing entry point to the Garden, to increase the prominence of the Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh branding, and to reduce the proportion of visitors evading payment of the entrance fee.  Notwithstanding the current resource limitations it was suggested that a plan be drawn up for a phased programme of improvements which would include a children’s package (ie trails and back-packs).

Trustees welcomed in principle the proposal for the Formal Garden, and asked that the Younger Benmore Trust be thanked for funding the design. It was noted that a timeline for implementation of the plan with costings for specific elements would be developed and presented to Trustees for review and approval. 
It was further noted that the improvements to the visitor welcome area and the renovation of the Formal Garden were connected projects and the ambitions for Benmore Botanic Garden would need to be considered alongside other RBGE projects that required significant fundraising effort and management time.  Trustees also asked that plan included an assessment of future maintenance requirements for the Formal Garden and details on how this would be funded.  

Trustees asked if information was available on the potential visitor market for Benmore and other RBGE gardens.  It was noted that visitor surveys were being undertaken in 2016/2017 and that the research carried out for the design of the proposed new visitor centre would be used.  

Decisions.  It was agreed that:

The Regius Keeper would provide Trustees with an update on the proposals for improvements and associated costs to the Visitor welcome and renovations of Formal Garden at Benmore Botanic Garden at the next meeting.

The Director Horticulture and Learning would take the necessary action to improve the visibility and appeal of the entrance/approach to Benmore Botanic Garden. 

Private Meeting

The Chairman and the Board of Trustees held a Private Meeting prior to the Main Board meeting.  


	Regius Keeper

Director Hort and Learning

	
	OPENING ITEMS:


	

	1.0

1.1

1.2


	Minutes of the Previous Meeting held Wednesday 2 March 2016
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 2 March 2016 were accepted as a true record of the meeting.

Decisions.  It was agreed that:

The Secretary would place a copy of the approved Minutes in the Library, on the General Drive, the RBGE Website and circulate by e-mail to the Board of Trustees.

	Secretary

	2.0

2.1

2.2
2.2.1

2.2.2

2.3

2.3.1

2.3.1.1
	Chairman’s Report

Recruitment of Trustees

Mr Chris Wallace had been appointed to the Board of Trustees and would start on 1 July 2016.  The vacancy for the Trustee with visitor development experience had not been filled and the Chairman and Scottish Government would consider re-advertising this position.

New Trustees to be Appointed to the Audit Committee, Investment Committee and Botanics Foundation
Audit Committee

The Audit Committee was currently quorate with two Trustees but it was considered best practice to have three.  If the future dates of the Audit Committee meetings could be changed Mrs Patricia Henton may be able to fill this vacancy.  

Investment Committee and Botanics Foundation

These vacancies would need to be considered in the future, preferably when all the trustee vacancies had been filled.

Decisions.  It was agreed that:

Audit Committee
The Secretary would discuss the future dates of the Audit Committee with the Chair of the Audit Committee to enable Mrs Henton to fill the vacancy.


	Secretary

	3.0
3.1

3.2

3.3

3.4

3.5

3.6

3.6.1

3.6.2


	Matters Arising
North East Corner – Economic Impact Assessment

The Secretary reported that an Economic Impact Assessment and Business Plan for the North East Corner had been commissioned to provide information about the RBGE’s contribution to the economy and the Report would be available in September 2016.  This was timely given the policy priorities signalled by the Scottish Government.  An update would be provided to the Board of Trustees at their next meeting.  
Botanic Cottage Funding Update

The Secretary reported that the Quantity Surveyors for the Contractor and Design Team were yet to agree the final payment for the project, but that progress was being made and agreement was expected in August 2016.   A provision for up to £140k had been earmarked by the RBGE but it was not expected that the RBGE would need the full amount.  It was noted that the Botanic Cottage was now operational and was already in frequent use, primarily with community engagement projects. The Director of Horticulture and Learning reported that the RBGE had been nominated by the European Garden Heritage Network for a heritage award for the Botanic Cottage
Annual Public Meeting – Progress on Planning

The Regius Keeper reported that the Annual Public Meeting would be held in the afternoon of Saturday 1 October 2016 and would provide Visitors with behind the scenes tours, talks and drop in stalls to engage with visitors and the local community about the work, achievements and future plans for the Garden. It was confirmed that there would be a presentation by the Regius Keeper on the achievements and ambitions for RBGE followed by question and answer session.   

[Post Meeting Note:  Annual Public Meeting had been postponed and would now be held early in 2017.]

Scottish Government’s Social Impact Pledge

The Secretary reported that the RBGE had been asked by the Scottish Government to identify three commitments to improve current operations or policies to deliver benefits to the community and sign up to its Social Impact Pledge.  The RBGE’s commitments were:

1. Increasing direct interactions between our scientists at Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh and school children from disadvantaged backgrounds, to inspire and stimulate interest in scientific careers and opportunities.  

2. Host horticultural careers day at Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh to inform a wide section of the community of all abilities what opportunities exist in the field of horticulture.

3. Develop horticultural therapy programmes at Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh which would add substantially to the wider benefit not just for those involved in receiving but also for health and wellbeing opportunities for the 3rd sector in helping to be trained and to deliver.

European Union Referendum

The Chair and Regius Keeper would send a message to the staff, students and volunteers that would reassure them that RBGE was and would continue to be an international organisation that valued its EU students, partners and colleagues partners and that we would work together to assess and address the short and longer term outcomes of the Referendum.
Decisions.  It was agreed that:

North East Corner – Economic Impact Assessment

The Secretary would provide an update on the Economic Impact Assessment and Business Plan for the North East Corner at the next meeting.  
European Union Referendum

The Chairman and Regius Keeper would send an e-mail to staff, students and volunteers in response to the referendum outcome.  

	Secretary

Chairman/

Regius Keeper

	4.0

4.1

4.2

4.3

4.4

4.4.1

4.4.2
	Regius Keeper’s Report 

The Regius Keeper presented his quarterly report and highlighted the following items.  

· Good progress had been made on delivering the Business Plan 2015-2016.

· Some work overload issues had been highlighted and Directors had met to discuss and addressed the concerns raised. It was noted that some adjustments to operational objectives may be required 

· There were no significant health and safety concerns and the RBGE’s (sick) absence rate was below average.  (The delivery of Mental Health Awareness Training for staff was welcomed by Trustees as was the forthcoming Mental Health First Aid Courses).  


· The North East Corner Project was currently on hold pending the outcome of the Public Spending Review but discussions with RESAS would continue on what would be required to ensure the maintenance of the research glasshouses to protect the living collections.

· The RBGE’s international partnerships continued to develop well and were gaining improved profile within Scottish Government.   

· The Centre for Knowledge Exchange and Innovation had now been established by the Main Research Providers and the appointment of a Director was imminent. RBGE’s involvement would primarily be concerned with Plant Health, Biodiversity and Public Engagement. 
·  The Regius Keeper had attended the Scottish Leader’s Forum with the First Minister and the Cabinet Secretary for Finance and the Constitution. The main messages from the Government were that:

· Economic growth and addressing inequalities were the primary objectives

· Reform and restructuring (and integration) of public services was required 

· More power would be devolved to local communities 

· The More Partnership had been commissioned to provide a report on fundraising and to develop a fundraising plan  relating to income for the Botanics Foundation  

· Audit Scotland (external Auditors) had intimated that they may request evidence of the independence of the Botanics Foundation and could make a recommendation to consolidate the Foundation with the RBGE’s accounts which would have serious ramifications for the purposes of the Botanics Foundation. Trustees would be apprised of any developments on this issue.  
· There had been some notable successes with research grant applications and increased profile for some science programmes.  Sally Eaton a PhD student had won the Main Research Providers’ post- graduate competition, and application for Bronze Athena Swan award had been made

· A proposed business review for Inverleith House was due at the end of June 2016. This was being funded by Creative Scotland.

· The Botanics Trading Company would be taken back in-house from 1 August 2016.  Trustees suggested that Volunteers could assist with the retail offer in Edinburgh and also with the issue over ticketing at Benmore Botanic Garden.

· Tickets for Botanic Lights 2016 were now on sale and quotes for insurance cover were being considered.

RBGE’s 350th Anniversary

Trustees asked if they could assist with the planning for the RBGE’s 350th Anniversary in 2020.  

Risk Register

The Secretary reported that two risks were in the high risk category.  Under the risk R03:01 Failure to maintain the built environment and infrastructure services at all four sites in conditions that facilitate our strategic objectives, it was noted that the state of the research glasshouses was declining and revenue funding may need to be used for increased maintenance and repairs.  Under R03:02 Failure to deliver and fund the North East Corner Masterplan project if approved, it was noted that the Scottish Government had indicated that capital funding was extremely scarce and, therefore, there was an increased risk that capital projects such as the North East Corner Project may not be funded in full or in total. As a result it was proposed that risk be increased from 12 to 16 and Trustees were asked to endorse this change.  This was agreed.  The risk description would be amended to “a catastrophic risk to the collections”.
Decisions.  It was agreed that:

350th Anniversary

The Regius Keeper would inform Prof Tom Meagher of the dates of the next planning meeting for the RBGE’s 350th Anniversary.

Risk Register

The Secretary would amend the Risk Register as agreed.

	Regius Keeper

Secretary

	
	DECISION ITEMS:


	

	5.0

5.1

5.2
	Visiting Group - Report Update
The Regius Keeper had prepared a draft formal response to the Visiting Group Report for Trustees’ consideration.  It was suggested that the opening paragraph of the letter to Ms Roseanna Cunningham MSP (the new Cabinet Secretary for Environment, Climate Change and Land Reform) include an introduction to the RBGE and and explanation about the work of the Visiting Group.  Information on how the RBGE could assist the Scottish Government should be included and it was suggested that the list of strengths and accomplishments be reduced.  The ‘Our Achievements’ document could be included with it.  The Detailed Response to Recommendations would be amended to become clearer.

Decision.  It was agreed that:

The Chairman and Regius Keeper would amend and issue the letter to the Cabinet Secretary for Environment, Climate Change and Land Reform.


	Chairman/

Regius Keeper

	6.0

6.1
	Working Practices Review
Mr Tim Rollinson had Chaired the Working Practices Review Project Team who were tasked with evaluating and reporting on working practices in RBGE and recommending options for improvements that better suited the needs of the organisation.  The Horticulture working arrangements (including weekends, closedown duties, daily/seasonal working hours) were considered.  If the savings were likely to be in excess of £40k it was agreed that the RBGE would consider the issue further.  As a result a consultation with staff on the options would be undertaken and it was noted that there was a requirement to balance the need to make financial savings with the need to maintain staff motivation, loyalty and morale.

Decision.  It was agreed that:

Prof Glover would share her experience of reviewing working practices at Cambridge Botanic Garden with the Regius Keeper.

	
Prof Glover

	7.0

7.1

7.2


	Cost of Carrying Forward of Annual Leave
The Secretary reported on an issue raised by Audit Scotland (external auditors) at the Audit Committee Meeting.  The RBGE was required to comply with the new Charities SORP 2015 and Financial Reporting Standard 102.  There was a difference of opinion between Audit Scotland and the RBGE on the interpretation of “additional costs” and the amount that should be recognised in the annual accounts as a liability. The Auditors had advised that £175k for FY 14/15 (restated figure) and £194k for FY 15/16 would need to be set aside to cover the potential total amount of all Staff’s annual leave and this money would not be available for any other purpose. This was an accounting accrual issue which could increase in the next financial year. Trustees asked if estimates of previous year’s usage could be used (Audit Scotland would not accept this evidence) and whether the rules for Staff carrying over leave could be changed (they could but it was felt that the risk to Staff morale was too great a risk).  If agreement could not be reached the accounts would be qualified by the Auditors and Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator (OSCR) would need to be informed.  The Secretary had written to the Financial Reporting Council (FRC) informing them of his interpretation of “additional costs” and requesting their opinion.  Trustees were asked whether the RBGE should put in place the full provision for annual leave cover accept that the Annual Accounts would be qualified.  A decision would need to be provided to Audit Scotland by 18 July 2016 and an Accounts Clearance Meeting would be held on 3 August 2016.  The Trustees’ advice was to accept Audit Scotland’s decision to ensure that the Accounts were not qualified. We would await a response from the Financial Reporting Council with their opinion, and discuss the issues with OSCR and RESAS.

Decision.  It was agreed that:

The Secretary would in the first instance accept Audit Scotland’s decision on Annual Leave cover but would seek OSCR’s opinion, find out what other charities had done, and discuss with RESAS the potential to provide budget cover at the year-end should Audit Scotland change their view.  

[Post Meeting Note: The Secretary had been in touch with OSCR, who intimated that they too were submitting evidence to the FRC on FRS102 and they requested copies of the RBGE’s submission to assist them with their response.  This was done on 4 July 2016.]

	Secretary

	
	INFORMATION ITEMS:


	

	8.0

8.1

8.2

8.3

8.4

8.4.1

8.4.1.1

8.4.1.2

8.4.1.3

8.4.1.4

8.4.2
	Finance Reports

Draft Annual Report and Accounts 2015-2016
The Head of Finance asked the Board of Trustees to note the progress to date in producing the Annual Report and Accounts and provide any comments on the narrative.  The 2014/15 accounts would be restated based on the assumption made for the accrual of annual leave.  Henderson Loggie (internal Auditors) would check that the Annual Accounts met the requirements of the new SORP.  It was noted that this report was a useful source of information for funders.  For the 2015/2016 Annual Accounts OSCR would publish them in full on their website and the Head of Finance asked if the Board of Trustees would like to continue to include  remuneration information (which was no longer required under the new SORP) and they agreed that it would be best practice to continue to do so.  Trustees were asked to consider the consistency of their titles and post nominals in the Governance Statement.  The Botanics Trading Company (BTC) Accounts had been audited by Chiene and Tait and as reassurance the Chairman would be asked, on behalf of the Board of Trustees, to sign a letter to confirm that the RBGE would support BTC financially for the next twelve months.  

Finance Update June 2016
The Head of Finance reported that a higher surplus than forecast had been produced in 2015/16 due to higher than predicted income being achieved at year end. It was agreed that it would be expedient to develop the accuracy of future income forecasting.  It was noted that some funds in the Fergusson Bequest remained in cash at the year end and it was agreed to ask Adam and Co to convert the cash to investments as soon as possible.

Finance Report for the Period to 31.05.16
This was provided for information.

Decisions.  It was agreed that:

Draft Annual Report and Accounts 2015-2016
The Board of Trustees were asked to provide any comment on the narrative to the Head of Finance by Wednesday 13 July 2016.  

The Head of Finance would include the Remuneration Report in the Annual Accounts and that this would be reviewed next year (2017/18).

Trustees would provide the Head of Finance with the title and post nominals they would like to be used in the Governance Statement by Wednesday 13 July 2016.

The Head of Finance would arrange for the Chairman to sign the letter of support for BTC to Chiene and Tait.

Finance Update June 2016
The Head of Finance would ask Adam and Co to move the cash currently held in the Fergusson Bequest into investments as soon as possible.

	Board of 

Trustees

Head of Finance

Board of Trustees

Head of Finance

Head of Finance



	9.0
	Project Updates

The Secretary reported that the North East Corner Nursery Works would be completed by late August.  A contractor had been appointed to carry out the works at the pond at Logan Botanic Garden and the tender for the works to repair the pond at the John Hope Gateway had been issued for works to be undertaken in the autumn.


	

	10.0
	HR Activity Report 2015-2016

The Secretary reported that this Report had been well received by the Audit Committee.  Sick absences were low.  In relation to pay there was an issue with travel times and affordability and some progress was being made and discussions with RESAS were ongoing on this topic. The pay remit had not yet been approved by the Scottish Government and a decision on a potential retirement age of sixty-seven years had been proposed which related to the state pension age. As a result the pay settlement had been delayed but any pay award would be back dated to 1 August 2016.


	

	11.0
	Report of the Audit Committee 

The Secretary reported that it would not be possible for the material that was currently grown in the Nursery for the Regional Gardens to be grown at another location to avoid the VAT that would be required to be paid on the Nursery building works.  A loss of £135 had been reported between the

Finance Office and the bank. A full investigation had been carried out by both the RBGE and the bank and the bank had reimbursed the money with no admission of liability and, in addition, some finance processes had been tightened up to protect Staff.

	

	12.0

12.1

12.2
	Report of the Science Advisory Committee 

Mr Tom Meagher (Chairman of the Science Advisory Committee) reported that the last meeting had been held on Thursday 3 March 2016.  The Centre for Expertise for Plant Health was an ongoing issue and it had been agreed to have a virtual meeting, if required, to advise the RBGE.  The Visiting Group Report had been discussed and in particular the development of the website to highlight the RBGE’s research.  The scientific benchmarking of botanic gardens was an important issue.  Science had been successful in obtaining research funding over the last year.  A mentoring scheme for early career members of Staff had been discussed. The ‘Our Achievements’ document was very useful but a shorter version should also be produced for use by the Minister.  A presentation had been received on the research being undertaken in south east Asia.  After its initial meetings the Science Advisory Committee was now well placed to increase its consideration of strategic issues.  It was noted that the Science Staff valued the Group’s comment and advice.  It was suggested that a list of Science Advisory Committee Members be included in the Annual Report and Accounts.

Decision.  It was agreed that:

The Head of Finance would include the list of Science Advisory Committee members in the Annual Report and Accounts.


	Head of Finance 

	13.0
	Report of the Botanics Foundation
The Secretary reported that the constitution of the Botanics Foundation had now been amended so that it would only support the work of the RBGE.  New trustees would be required to be appointed along with a Fundraiser who would be employed by the Botanics Foundation but line managed by the Director of Enterprise.  The More Partnership had been commissioned to undertake a review of fundraising and identify fundraising opportunities.  A new Chair would be required before the end of the year to lead the new fundraising remit of the Botanics Foundation.  

	

	14.0
	Annual Health and Safety Report 2014/2015

The Regius Keeper presented the Health and Safety Report and outlined the main developments and challenges of the last 12 months. Mrs Henton was thanked for her contribution as the Trustees’ representative on the RBGE Health and Safety Committee. Mrs Henton reported that there had been a most encouraging change in perception towards health and safety throughout the organisation.  It was noted that excellent progress had been made with implementing the recommendations of the Health and Safety Audit and that effective risk management had been the topic promoted in the last quarter. The need to appoint a dedicated Health and Safety Coordinator (part-time) - when there was financial headroom in the budget - was noted.    

	

	
	CLOSING ITEMS:


	

	15.0

16.1


	Any Other Business

Pathogens and Plant Health

The Director of Horticulture and Learning reported that the RBGE was working with other organisations on the presence and dispersal of plant pathogens in Scotland.  Sampling was being undertaken at all four gardens and other sites in Scotland. The outcome of this sampling would help to inform future plant health policy and actions.   


	

	16.0

16.1

	Arrangements for the Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 5 October 2016 in the Botanic Cottage, Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh.
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Jennifer Martin 
PA to the Regius Keeper
19 August 2016
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